NHRIs – Article 23 Intervention.

23 January 2006.

Chair, 

National Human Rights Institutions have listened to the discussions with keen interest. 

The National Institutions consider it important in the context of Article 23 to recall that the underlying purpose of this convention is to secure the equal effective enjoyment of all human rights for persons with disabilities.  One tool – perhaps one of the strongest tools – with which to ensure this is the non-discrimination tool.   Article 23 is clearly cast as a non-discrimination provision as applied in the context of the family.  Given the foundational role of the family to humanity this Article plays a potentially vital role in opening up family life to all.

Nevertheless, we are genuinely worried with the phrase ‘in accordance with national laws, customs and traditions of general application’ in Article 23.1(a).  We would prefer its deletion and in this regard we endorse the reasoning advanced by many delegations including the EU and the IDC in this regard.  This seems altogether prudent to us.

We strongly echo the call of Chile, Mexico and the USA as well as the IDC for an explicit prohibition against forced sterilization.  When all is said and done, this is something that goes to the dignity of what it means to be human.  Whether this prohibition finds a home in this Article or elsewhere is secondary.  The primary thing is to prohibit it. This is a matter on which the High Commissioner for Human Rights of the Council of Europe, among others, has been active.

With respect to Article 23.2 we see this paragraph as simply ensuring that whatever family institutions exist in national law are open to persons with disabilities on a truly non-discriminatory manner.  Discriminatory exclusion has been the problem in the past.  And this is what the sub-paragraph accurately targets.  It is in that spirit that we endorse the general approach you have taken as Chair in draft Article 23.2.  

In particular we feel that the phrase ‘where these concepts exist in national law’ is sufficiently flexible to allow for a diversity of family institutions – yet it is also sufficiently concrete to ensure that the non-discrimination principle can actually attach to whatever institutions happen to exist under domestic law.  And indeed, this approach is fully congruent with Article 20 paragraph 3 of the Convention on the Rights of the Child which similarly and appropriately genuflects before the diversity of family institutions under comparative law.

Thank You.

